RockIEEE Overlook Volume 4, Number 6 March, 1999

Visit the IEEE Denver Section Home Page at www.engr.du.edu/ieee/densec.html

Society Chapters

Computer Society

All members interested in participating in the Computer Society of Denver, please contact Jim West @ 303-218-5658 or j.west@computer.org.

PES/IAS

PES/IAS meetings are typically held on the third Thursday of the month September through May excluding December. All participants are requested to sign up in advance by calling Barbara Linton at (303) 388-6322.

Sitting in the Chair

by Cliff Alston

"There is no Virtue like Necessity." W. Shakespeare

This third month of the year brings gentle reminders of a general accounting. First quarter profits (losses) are projected and the appropriate spin is formulated. An increasing number of advertisements for tax services and loans and early returns hint of coming deadlines. Here in Denver, the flush of a Super Bowl victory gives way to critical assessments of the Rockies' pitching staff.

The Denver Section of IEEE is completing an assessment of our Chapter Officer Training Seminar, and preparing to rank our strengths/weaknesses relative to other Region 5 sections at our Conference in April. General comments on this subject can be summarized: 1) The Section is professionally and financially strong, with several centers of excellence on local campuses, corporations and utilities; 2) Although the Section has Board, Committee and Chapter positions unfilled, our current bounty of volunteers, listed on the Overlook's last page, performs its tasks with excellence, skill and patience; 3) Many of the tools the Section uses to serve its members, particularly its communication tools, are notably archaic and inefficient.

These comments lead to the above quote beginning these thoughts. Necessity in our case is not linked to invention, for both the means and the goal of 21st century communications already surround us; rather, I wish to stress the virtue in necessity by recalling the early days of the Internet, a.k.a. the ArpaNet. Twenty years ago, this network was a tool for scientific research. Early

The Engineers in Medicine and Biology

The EMB chapter for the Denver Section held its first meeting of the year on January 27. This was a joint meeting with the Laser and Electro-Optics Society. The seminar was entitled "Noninvasive Optical Detection of Glucose" and was presented by Kathleen Meehan.

A second meeting of the EMB will be scheduled in March, though the exact time and place have not been determined.

A third meeting will be held at 7:30pm on May 21 at NIST. This meeting will again be a joint meeting with the LEOS society. Please contact Kathleen Meehan (kmeehan@du.edu or 303-871-2833) if you are interested in receiving further notices about the upcoming EMB meetings. Anyone interested in becoming an officer or assisting in organizing the EMB meetings should also contact Kathleen Meehan.

RockIEEE Overlook
Official Publication of the
IEEE Denver Section
P.O. Box 4626, Englewood, CO 80155-4626
Published
January - May, September - November

Siting in the Chair continued from page 1

researchers creatively developed Nobel Prize-level techniques such as packet switching, but they considered email functions only as an afterthought - a minor ArpaNet service. Today, email is easily the most utilized service provided, by necessity, by the Internet.

It is the nature of commercial interests to exploit a service to the fullest. We now seek to bring resultsoriented evaluation to our engineering academic programs, similar to our evaluation of corporate projects. I propose that we apply results-oriented evaluation to the concept of fully exploiting Internet email for Denver Section communications services. IEEE Web sites and free IEEE email aliases are available and are just the beginning. We might pace the commercial sector if we can exploit all paths that might lead to 21st century communications today.

Robotics Competition

The Denver University IEEE Student Section will be competing in the Robotics Competition in April against other schools in the region. The design specifications this year are rather rigorous and will make for quite an event. The basic design for this years competition is a small autonomous robot, capable of navigating a piece of plywood fitted to resemble a house, detect a candle flame, extinguish it, and leave. Points are subtracted for attempting more technologically challenging things, such as elevated surfaces and non-ideal conditions, and points are added for touching walls and failing to meet mission objectives. The lowest score wins.

This year, since it is our first year competing in an event of such caliber, we are looking for all the help we can get, both financially and intellectually.

The robot itself, test equipment, and general electrical and mechanical engineering practices/ideas will be needed, and monetary support as well. We are looking forward to working with companies interested in sponsoring our team in any way, and hope to be successful in the competition, maybe even winning! Thanks for your time.

Please contact:

Brendan D. Lemieux
President of IEEE Student Branch
Blemieux@du.edu
1770 S. Williams 413N
Denver, CO 80210

Jason R. Bridgmon
Robotics Competition Team Captain
Jason.Bridgmon@IEEE.org
1901 E. Iliff Ave. 255B
Denver, CO 80210

IEEE Pairs Up With Teachers To Help K-12 Students Learn Technology

Piscataway, NJ, 29 January, 1999 – Fifteen members of the IEEE Pre-College Education Coordinating Committee (PECC), a cross-section of engineers and educators, recently developed a framework for an IEEE pre-college education initiative. The framework was developed after the committee brainstormed ways in which the IEEE and the engineering community can collaborate with teachers to foster innovative teaching strategies among K-12 science, math, and technology teachers.

Formed in October 1998 at the Technological Literacy Counts workshop in Baltimore, MD, the PECC is one of the few IEEE committees that actively recruits non-engineers. Pete Lewis, Educational Activities Staff Director, contends, "It's important that the IEEE take an active role in enhancing the technological literacy of K-12 students. We can only do so by listening to the educational needs of those on the front lines, the teachers themselves."

In a round-table discussion format, participants sought to answer the following questions:

- In this rapidly growing technology age, WHAT tools/resources do K-12 educators need in order to most effectively teach their students science, math, and technology subjects?
- As the world's largest technical professional society, HOW can the IEEE, and the engineering community at large, help teachers foster technological literacy among their students?

A participating and appreciative eighth-grade science teacher from Oklahoma said, "I am so glad the IEEE is breaking out of the 'box' and reaching out to teachers." For more information, contact Barbara Stoler, IEEE Educational Activities, 445 Hoes Lane, PO Box 1331, Piscataway, NJ, 08855-1331; e-mail: b.stoler@ieee.org.

(From Christy Bouziotis Outreach Communications Coordinator c.bouziotis@ieee.org 1.732.562.6526).

Raytheon Engineers & Constructors Serving Colorado and the World Power Pharmaceuticals Hazardous Waste Management Food & Consumer Products Aerospace & Defense Biotechnology Airports/Infrastructure Environmental P.O. Box 5888 (303) 843-2000 FAX: (303) 843-2208

Congress Approves H-1B Visa Increase

On October 21, 1998, President Clinton signed into law the American Competitiveness and Workforce Improvement Act (ACWIA). The new law was passed in response to claims from business and educational organizations that the nation faces serious shortages of information technology workers. It makes major changes in laws governing the admission of foreign nationals to work temporarily in the United States on H-1B visas.

The new law provides for a three-year increase in H-1B admissions from 65,000 per year under prior law to 115,000 in FY 1999; 115,000 in FY 2000 and 17, 500 in FY 2001. It also establishes a new \$500 per petition filing fee for businesses to fund scholarships in math, engineering and computer science; retraining for displaced workers and pay for improved program administration and enforcement. And it increases monetary penalties on employers of H-1B workers that file fraudulent applications or violate other provisions of the law.

Under pressure from IEEE-USA and other groups, Congress also enacted worker safeguard provisions to ensure that the admission of foreign nationals on H-1B visas does not adversely affect job opportunities and compensation for U.S. workers. Under these provisions, some employers who wish to hire H-1B workers will have to affirm that they have tried to recruit similarly skilled American workers and that they have not displaced American workers before they hire foreign workers. Unfortunately, the recruitment and retention requirements will only apply to a handful of so-called "H-1B dependent" companies.

IEEE-USA and other organizations representing engineers, computer scientists and health care providers opposed enactment of the new law on the grounds that IT worker shortage claims were overstated and because of concerns about the limited applicability of the worker safeguards.

IEEE-USA will support needed reforms in the nation's immigration laws through legislative and regulatory actions designed to safeguard jobs, wages and working conditions for U.S. workers (including citizens, legal permanent residents and temporary foreign workers) and promote full utilization of the nation's engineering resources during the new Congress.

(From Pender M. McCarter, APR,

Fellow PRSA, Associate

Communications Director)

The Robotic Devices Contest:

Deadline for entry is March 12, 1999.
One team (undergraduates only) per
Branch (max 30 teams in contest).
Contact: John Jones (jjones@csw.com)

Professional (non-technical) Student Paper Contest: Deadline for entry is March 12, 1999.

Student Design

Student Contest Deadlines:

The Undergraduate Design Contest:

Deadline for entry March 12, 1999.

Guidelines: Same as for 19998 con-

test. Contact: Conference Chairman.

Contest

Deadline for entry is March 12, 1999 Contact: Paul Meisel (p.meisel@ieee.org).

Additional information concerning these contests can be obtained at http://www.ewh.ieee.org/reg/5/scontst.html, or the Student Guidebook, or by contacting Kathleen Meehan (kmeehan@du.edu) or Robert Whitman (rwhitman@du.edu).

Which degree is better? A master's in engineering. Or a master's in business.

If you really want to be successful, the answer is both.

After all, the best jobs are interdisciplinary, so you need to be, too.

Not only do you need to know your professional area well, you also need a great deal of expertise in business management.

That's why the Daniels College of Business offers an interdisciplinary Master of Science in Management program.

Others may offer both degree programs, but they can't offer the strength in both disciplines that the University of Denver can.

With advisors from both your specialty and business management areas working with you, you'll enhance your command of the field you're passionate about and—at the same time—you'll earn a master's in business management. (Our students even develop strategic plans for themselves!)

Contact us to find out more about this win-win degree program.

and the latest the state of the

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN MANAGEMENT

We offer concentrations and joint degrees in the following professional areas and the flexibility to customize your own concentration: Education, Engineering, Cable/Telecommunication, Communication, Healthcare Systems Management, Legal Administration, Organizational Training & Development, 2020 South Race Street, Denver, CO 80208 (303) 871-3416 800) 622-4723 www.dcb.du.edu



THE CORNERSTONE
OF ACHIEVEMENT

The Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers - Denver Section Visit the Denver Section Home Page at www.engr.du.edu/ieee/densec.html

Chair	Chair-elect	Sr. Vice Chair	Vice Chair Member Services	Vice Chair Student Activities	Secretary (Temporary)	Treasurer
Cliff Alston	Jim West	Doron Kishoni	Lisa Brookman	Kathleen Meehan	Kathleen Meehan	Daniel J. Maguire
Lockheed-Martin	Carrier Access Corp.		Public Service	University of Denver	University of Denver	
1307 E. Belleview	5395 Pearl Pkwy.		550 15th St., Ste. 600	2390 S. York St.	2390 S. York St.	
Denver, CO 80121	Boulder, CO 80301		Denver, CO 80202	Denver, CO 80201	Denver, CO 80201	
(303) 971-9020	(303) 218-5658	(303) 690-9849	(303) 571-7575	(303) 871-2833	(303) 871-2833	(303) 271-1946
(303) 977-1907 Fax	(303) 218-5629 Fax	(303) 690-9895 Fax	(303) 571-7866 Fax	(303) 871-4550 Fax	(303) 871-4550 Fax	(303) 271-1793 Fax
c.j.alston@ieee.org	j.west@computer.org	d.kishoni@ieee.org	LBROOK@psco. com	k.meehan@ieee.org	k.meehan@ieee.org	dmaguire@cat- envisys.com

Senior Past Chair / Programs- David Richmond, (303) 843-2465, d.richmond@ieee.or, Junior Past Chair - Ronald R. DeLyser, (303) 871-2034, Fax: (303) 871-4450, rdelyser@du.edu

Society Chapters - Henry Rackley, (303) 690-1600

Educational Activities - Francis Long, (303) 753-4677, flong@du.edu

Pre-College Student Activities - Jamie Lujan Student Fund - Edward Pitchkolan, (303) 966-3707 Student Branch Activities - Bob Whitman

Professional Activities (PACE) - Bret Hammers, (303) 740-3886, hammers@ieee.org Professional / Industry Liaison - Jeff Wilson, (303) 388-6322, pcoden@interramp.com

Membership - Fareed Hasan, (303) 843-2347, shasan@ccgate.ueci.com Historian - Charles R. Wright, (303) 233-5553, Fax: (303) 233-1292,

c.r.wright@juno.com College Student Representative - Daniel Havens, (303) 273-5689, dhavens@mines.colorado.edu Nominations - Dave Richmond, (303) 843-2465, d.richmond@ieee.org Finance - Dave Richmond, (303) 843-2465, d.richmond@ieee.org Conference Activities - Paul Meisel, (303) 403-1769, Fax: (303) 403-1589, p.meisel@ieee.org

Awards & Bylaws - Bob Struthers, (303) 843-2235, r.struthers@ieee.org Long Range Planning - Paul Meisel, (303) 403-1769, Fax: (303) 403-1589, p.meisel@ieee.org

Publicity -

Publications - Pete Koloditch, (303) 843-2976, Fax (303) 843-3622, p.koloditch@ieee.org

Publisher - Anita Wanberg, Phone/Fax: (303) 220-8042, awanberg@aol.com

Communications Officer - Michael J. Foley, 303) 797-7125, m.foley@ieee.org
Webmaster - Mike O'Relley

Relat Life Cate Officer - Michael J. Foley, 303 1797-7125, m.foley@ieee.org

Black Hills Subsection - Dr. James W. Cote, Jr., (605) 394-5196, jcote@silver.sdsmt.edu Centennial Subsection - Gold Representative - Michael Zinanti, (303) 533-7081, m.zinanti@ieee.org

Chapter Officers

Magnetics - Dr. Peter Hopkins, (303) 604-5401, hopkins@qntm.com Joint Vehicular Technology/Communications - Chuck Benevidas, (303) 770-8694 Joint Power Engineering/Industry Applications - Trevor Pfaff, (303) 279-7607, tre4p@aol.com

Reliability - Kirk Gray, (303) 666-7692, kirkgray@privatei.com Laser & Electro-Optics - Andrew Aust, (303) 497-3942, aust@boulder.nist.gov Engineering in Medicine & Biology - Scott Miller, (303) 449-9444 x105, millers@battelle.org Electromagnetic Compatibility-Jeff Doolittle, (303) 402-5241, jdoolittle@tuvps.com Joint Computer/Information Theory - Dr. Steve Lucas, (303) 665-4007 x214, slucas@mathlogic.com

Joint Antenna & Propagation / Microwave Theory & Techniques / Geoscience & Remote Sensing - Richard Geyer, (303) 497-5852, geyer@boulder.nist.gov Aerospace & Electronic Systems - John Tsucalas, (303) 798-5769, j.c.tsucalas@ieee.org Components, Packaging, Mfg. Tech-Sharon Estes, (970) 669-3050 x2774

Please notify IEEE headquarters of any changes to your address and/or phone number by calling 1-800-678-IEEE (4333) or via the IEEE Website at www.ieee.org. We can not change this information in the Denver Area.



The Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers Denver Section P.O. Box 4626 Englewood, CO 80155-4626

Non Profit Org. U.S. Postage PAID Denver CO Permit No. 1993

DAVID RICHMOND 2921 S SIDNEY CT DENVER, CO 80231-6023